Introduction to Data Driven Propaganda

By Sgt. Matthew Brockman

Nov. 15, 2017



U.S. Army propaganda leaflet used during the Korean War. (U.S. Army photo by Staff Sgt. Jason Ragucci)

We have an obligation as noncommissioned officers to keep our Soldiers informed while training them to become leaders. Soldiers need to understand how their mission fits into the bigger picture. As social media swamps them with fake news and advertisements, it can be hard for Soldiers to distinguish truth from fiction.

On top of this, propaganda further distorts Soldiers' understanding of the world. By educating them on information warfare and propaganda, we can prepare them to become better leaders who can make informed decisions.

Information War Overview

Information warfare has been part of military operations for thousands of years. In World War II, prior to the Normandy invasion, the Allies used a variety of deceptive informational tactics to make it seem that invasion forces would strike in locations other than the ones planned.¹ A more recent example is the infamous "Curveball" incident in which unverified claims of a single individual led to the U.S. invasion of Iraq.² Information warfare continues to be a driving factor in operations across the world.

Today, advertisers and political parties use data to optimize messages towards their target audience and persuade them to buy their products or political visions. Advertisers use data science principles called *preference ordering* and *clustering* to identify groups within populations that are susceptible to certain ideas. When foreign countries utilize these tactics, the resulting information campaigns can lead to poorly informed decisions.

Preferences Background

Individuals make decisions based on what they want, which we can model using preferences. We define an individual's preference ordering as (I₁, I_{...}, I_n).³ For example, suppose there are two flavors of ice cream in the world: Chocolate and Vanilla. If we take Bob, whose ice cream preference order is (Chocolate, Vanilla), we know that Bob prefers Chocolate to Vanilla. We can also use the same exercise with coffee flavors:

MUCHA AND LAKE. WE CAN SEL DOD'S CONCE PICICION AS (MOCHA, LAKE).

Clustering Background

Clustering is the technique of grouping together data points with similar properties. We can apply clustering to the preferences from the previous exercise, adding two additional people, Amy and Carl. Amy has an ice cream preference order of (*Vanilla*, *Chocolate*) and a coffee preference order of (*Latte*, *Mocha*). Carl has an ice cream preference of (*Chocolate*, *Vanilla*) and a coffee preference of (*Latte*, *Mocha*).

Preferences for Coffee and Ice Cream

Coffee Ice Cream

Amy (Latte, Mocha) (Vanilla, Chocolate)

Bob (Mocha, Latte) (Chocolate, Vanilla)

Carl (Latte, Mocha) (Chocolate, Vanilla)

We can cluster Amy, Bob, and Carl into various categories based on a function of their preferences. We can think of ice cream and coffee preferences as dimensions. When given one-dimensional options, the group will choose *Chocolate* ice cream and *Latte* coffee. But when given two-dimensional options, the behavior of the group will depend on the impact each dimension has on their preferences.

With more dimensions, the complexity of identifying clusters based on preferences increases.⁵ But with modern computer science, clustering an arbitrary number of groups is now a trivial computation. We can model a population (s) as a matrix, with each corresponding row as a person's preference (P) for each factor (F_x), resulting in something like the following:

$$P_1 \{F_1, F_2 ... F_x\}$$

$$P_2 \{F_1, F_2... F_x\}$$

. . .

$$P_s \{F_1, F_2 ... F_x\}$$

With this structure, we can cluster data to determine preferences shared by groups within a population. A single application of clustering identifies groups of common interests. Clustering applied a second time determines sub-group interests, which therefore exposing community fault lines.

Divisive propaganda exploits these fault lines. For instance, we can put out propaganda that *Chocolate* is the best ice cream flavor in an attempt to isolate Amy from Bob and Carl.

Many Groups Can Influence Perceptions

The Internet provides opportunities to gather, analyze, and disseminate information, making it easier than ever to target specific populations. This information allows companies to advertise their products based on web histories, political organizations to analyze voter behavior, and governments to collect citizen data.⁶

Much of this data ends up on unsecure information systems. For instance, the Republican National Committee collects information on Americans to sell their organization's message and attract voters. However, when the RNC sent the data for analysis, contractors left it unsecured on the internet, exposing the personal data of 2 million Americans in July 2017.⁷

In 2014, hackers accessed millions of security clearance records from the Office of Personnel Management.⁸ During the 2016 presidential campaign, perpetrators breached the Democratic National Convention's database and exposed internal emails.⁹ In March, the Justice Department charged two Russian intelligence officers with stealing data from 500 million Yahoo accounts in 2014.¹⁰ There have been countless other breaches within the last decade, resulting in very little uncompromised personal data.

As outlined above, clustering stolen data allows perpetrators to target groups susceptible to propaganda and influence people's views. Differentiating intentionally hostile acts from non-hostile ones can be difficult.

Propaganda is a significant threat to counter-insurgency operations. When NCOs train host nation forces or deal with local communities, there is an assumption that they recognize the Army's efforts as assistance. Locals may be appreciative of their efforts; however, hostile perpetrators can use data from the local community to find fault lines and override U.S. policy.

NCOs need to know the local communities to prevent propaganda from creating discord. Likewise, we need to recognize the locals' preferences and focus efforts on creating desirable impacts without intensifying differences.

Russian Use of Preferences in the Pacific

Russia has taken advantage of the United States' lack of understanding concerning local preferences. While the world was looking at the overt Russian actions in Ukraine and the Middle East, Russia was busy in the Pacific. During this time, Russia used the Democratic People's Republic of Korea to undermine American influence in the Russian periphery. To discern how this happened, we need to look at how North Korea's current relations developed.

During the Cold war, the Soviet Union and the People's Republic of China competed with each other for influence over North Korea. When the Soviet Union collapsed in the early 1990s, China became North Korea's primary benefactor for the next two decades. If the West had a problem with North Korea, they would ask China to intervene with the expectation that they would do something.

The status quo changed in 2011. During the Arab Spring, transition forces killed Libyan leader Moammar Gadhafi. ¹³ Gadhafi had begun to comply with United Nations guidelines on chemical weapon disarmament and Vladimir Putin, the prime minister of Russia, accused the U.S. of killing Gadhafi. ¹⁴

Later in 2011, the U.S. announced a "Pivot to Asia" strategy, which would refocus American military efforts into Russia's backyard. This strategy provided stability in the South China Sea as a response to Chinese aggression. The death of Gadhafi sent an inadvertent and hostile message to Russia: if we have the opportunity, we will overthrow your government. There is inconclusive evidence as to when Russia reacted, but the intent appears to be removing U.S. influence from their periphery.

By September 2012, the Russians began rebuilding North Korean relations by writing off billions of dollars in existing debt. ¹⁶ In 2013, Chinese influence over North Korea declined when Kim Jong-un executed his uncle, Jang Song-thaek, the Chief of the Central Administrative Department of the Workers' Party of Korea, thus severing an important link to China. ¹⁷

Meanwhile, Russia continued building influence, and by 2017 North Korea considered Russia a stronger ally than China.¹⁸ Despite this shift, many analysts and news organizations still perceived China as the primary influence on North Korea's acts rather than Russia.¹⁹

Russia appears to be using its influence over North Korea as a psychological fulcrum to undermine the "Pivot to Asia" strategy, while also weakening U.S. ties in the Pacific. As the U.S. continues to pressure China to control North Korea, they build tension between the China and themselves, relieving the pressure on Russia.²⁰ In the meantime, Russia is expanding its influence across the Pacific from the Philippines to Vietnam, Japan, and even South Korea.²¹

There is no clear way for either side to back down. Both the U.S. and Russia pose significant threats to each other's interests and security.

Therefore, how can Soldiers distinguish coordinated information campaigns from legitimate disagreements? By discerning how perpetrators use information warfare to influence beliefs, Soldiers can stay informed and recognize flaws in their understanding and the views of others.

The U.S. has multiple mechanisms to handle information warfare trends. One of our strongest is the longstanding establishment of a free and independent press. However, the press does not immediately ensure that we have a clear perception of what is going on in the world; it merely provides information.

Conclusion

The impact of data-driven propaganda is gaining visibility. Hostile actors already have rich sets of population data to fuel propaganda campaigns and create frictions both at home and abroad. NCOs need to recognize that hostile perpetrators can find dimensions of discourse to neutralize the Army's efforts, even without using preference data.

NCOs can mitigate this by recognizing the concerns of locals and educating their Soldiers on how hostile perpetrators use clustered data to shape beliefs and views with misleading propaganda.

Notes

- 1. "D-Day," History.com website, 2009, accessed 30 June 2017. http://www.history.com/topics/world-war-ii/d-day.
- 2. Martin Chulov and Helen Pidd, "Curveball: How US was duped by Iraqi fantasist looking to topple Saddam," The Guardian, 15 February 2011, accessed 30 June 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/feb/15/curveball-iraqi-fantasist-cia-saddam (https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/feb/15/curveball-iraqi-fantasist-cia-saddam).
- 3. Otto A. Davis, Morris H. DeGroot, and Melvin J. Hinich, "Social Preference Orderings and Majority Rule," *Econometrica: Journal of the Econometric Society*, 40, no. 1 (January 1972): 147-157, https://www.cmu.edu/dietrich/sds/docs/davis/Social%20Preference%20Orderings%20and%20Majority%20Rule.pdf.
- 4. Andrew Ng, "CS 229 Machine Learning Course Materials," Stanford website, accessed 30 June 2017, http://cs229.stanford.edu/materials.html (http://cs229.stanford.edu/materials.html).
- 5. Otto A. Davis, Morris H. DeGroot, and Melvin J. Hinich, "Social Preference Orderings and Majority Rule," *Econometrica: Journal of the Econometric Society, 40, no. 1* (January 1, 1972): 147, https://www.cmu.edu/dietrich/sds/docs/davis/Social%20Preference%20Orderings%20and%20Majority%20Rule.pdf.
- 6. Darla Cameron, "How Targeted Advertising Works," Washington Post website, 22 August 2013, accessed 26 September 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/apps/g/page/business/how-targeted-advertising-works/412/; Sasha Issenberg, "How Obama's Team Used Big Data to Rally Voters," Technology Review website, 19 December 2012, accessed 26 September 2017, https://www.technologyreview.com/s/509026/how-obamas-team-used-big-data-to-rally-voters/; and Daniel Newman, "Big Data and the Future of Smart Cities," Forbes website, 15 August 2016, accessed 26 September 2017, https://www.forbes.com/sites/danielnewman/2016/08/15/big-data-and-the-future-of-smart-cities/#712ca14f26b8 (https://www.forbes.com/sites/danielnewman/2016/08/15/big-data-and-the-future-of-smart-cities/#712ca14f26b8).
- 7. Joe Uchill, "Data on 198M voters exposed by GOP contractor," The Hill website, 20 June 2017, accessed 30 June 2017, http://thehill.com/policy/cybersecurity/338383-data-on-198-million-us-voters-left-exposed-to-the-internet-by-rnc-data (http://thehill.com/policy/cybersecurity/338383-data-on-198-million-us-voters-left-exposed-to-the-internet-by-rnc-data).
- 8. Brendan Koerner, "Inside the Cyberattack that Shocked the US Government," Wired website, 23 October 2016, accessed 26 September 2017, https://www.wired.com/2016/10/inside-cyberattack-shocked-us-government/ (https://www.wired.com/2016/10/inside-cyberattack-shocked-us-government/).
- 9. Eric Lipton, David Sanger, and Scott Shane, "The Perfect Weapon: How Russian Cyberpower Invaded the U.S.," New York Times website, 13 December 2016, accessed 30 June 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/13/us/politics/russia-hack-election-dnc.html (https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/13/us/politics/russia-hack-election-dnc.html)
- 10. Vindu Goel and Eric Lichtblau, "Russian Agents Were Behind Yahoo Hack, U.S. Says," *New York Times* website, 15 March 2017, accessed 26 September 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/15/technology/yahoo-hack-indictment.html?mcubz=0&_r=0 (https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/15/technology/yahoo-hack-indictment.html?mcubz=0&_r=0).

- 11. Dick K. Nanto and Mark E. Manyin, China-North Korea Relations report, CRS 7-5700, at 1 (December 28, 2010.
- 12. Mark Landler, "Obama Urges China to Restrain North Korea as He Praises South's Successes," New York Times website, 26 March 2012, accessed 26 September 2017, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/27/world/asia/president-obama-in-south-korea.html?mcubz=0 (http://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/27/world/asia/president-obama-in-south-korea.html?mcubz=0).
- 13. NPR Staff, "The Arab Spring: A Year Of Revolution," NPR website, 17 December 2011, http://www.npr.org/2011/12/17/143897126/the-arab-spring-a-year-of-revolution.
- 14. Maxim Tkachenko, "Putin points to U.S. role in Gadhafi's killing," CNN website, 15 December 2011, accessed 26 September 2017, http://www.cnn.com/2011/12/15/world/europe/russia-putin-libya/index.html).
- 15. Hillary Clinton, "America's Pacific Century," US Department of State Archives website, 10 November 2011, accessed 26 September 2017, https://2009-2017.state.gov/secretary/20092013clinton/rm/2011/11/176999.htm).
- 16. Joshua Berlinger, "Russia Forgives \$11 Billion in North Korean Debt," Business Insider website, 18 September 2012, accessed 26 September 2017, http://www.businessinsider.com/russia-forgives-11-billion-north-korean-debt-2012-9 (http://www.businessinsider.com/russia-forgives-11-billion-north-korean-debt-2012-9).
- 17. Christopher Bodeen, "The Execution of Kim Jong-Un's Powerful Uncle Leaves China In A Very Delicate Position," Business Insider website, 13 December 2013, accessed 30 June 2017, http://www.businessinsider.com/jang-song-thaek-execution-and-china-2013-12 (http://www.businessinsider.com/jang-song-thaek-execution-and-china-2013-12).
- 18. Artyom Lukin, "Russia's Role in the North Korea Conundrum: Part of the Problem or Part of the Solution?" Foreign Policy Research Institute website, 4 March 2016, accessed 30 June 2017, http://www.fpri.org/article/2016/03/russias-role-in-the-north-korea-conundrum-part-of-the-problem-or-part-of-the-solution/; Samuel Ramani, "Russia's Love Affair with North Korea," The Diplomat website, 13 February 2017, accessed 30 June 2017, http://thediplomat.com/2017/02/russias-love-affair-with-north-korea/; Tom O'Conner, "America's New Problem? Russia Wants to Solve the North Korea Crisis," Newsweek website, 28 June 2017, accessed 30 June 2017, http://www.newsweek.com/america-new-problem-russia-solve-north-korea-crisis-629836; Oren Dorell, "As China pulls trade from North Korea, Russia gets cozy with Kim Jong Un," USA Today website, 5 June 2017, accessed 30 June 2017, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2017/06/05/russia-boosts-trade-north-korea-china-cuts/102389824/; and Michelle Nichols, "U.S. Worries Russia could Step Up North Korea Support to Fill China Void," Reuters website, 27 June 2017, accessed 30 June 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-northkorea-russia-idUSKBN19I2E3).
- 19. Andrei Lankov, "The Inconvenient Truth About North Korea and China," Washington Post website, 15 June 2017, accessed 30 June 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/nothing-short-of-war-will-get-north-korea-to-give-up-its-nukes/2017/06/15/1ba427a0-4b94-11e7-bc1b-fddbd8359dee_story.html? utm_term=.733e36523e1e; and Peter Beinart, "How Trump Could Get China's Help on North Korea," The Atlantic website, 25 April 2017, accessed 30 June 2017, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/04/trump-china-north-korea/524229/ (https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/04/trump-china-north-korea/524229/).
- 20. Ben Westcott and Zachary Cohen, "US, China Relations begin to cool as Trump's honeymoon with Xi ends," CNN website, updated 4 July 2017, accessed 30 June 2017, http://www.cnn.com/2017/06/30/asia/trump-us-china-north-korea/index.html (http://www.cnn.com/2017/06/30/asia/trump-us-china-north-korea/index.html).
- 21. Anders Corr, "Duterte of the Philippines Plays with Russian Fire," Forbes website, 20 April 2017, accessed 30 June 2017, https://www.forbes.com/sites/anderscorr/2017/04/20/duterte-of-the-philippines-plays-with-russian-fire/#1fd8bde33400; Prashanth Parameswaran, "A Vietnam 'Base' for Russia," The Diplomat website, 15 October 2016, accessed 30 June 2017, http://thediplomat.com/2016/10/a-vietnam-base-for-russia/; Anthony V. Rinna, "How Russia and South Korea could work together on North Korea," NKNews website, 5 May 2017, accessed 30 June 2017, https://www.nknews.org/2017/05/how-russia-and-south-korea-could-work-together-on-north-korea/; and Kyodo News, "Abe in Vladivostok for talks with Putin, Moon on N. Korea," Kyodo News website, 6 September 2017, accessed 26 September 2017, https://english.kyodonews.net/news/2017/09/9d3425b0daa0-update2-abe-in-vladivostok-for-talks-with-putin-moon-on-n-korea.html.